TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

October 26, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Bob Palifka, Ruth Hook, Ann Green, Eva Daniels, Jane Hebb, Brenda Smith, Harry Pease, Cicely Richardson, Sheri Clifford 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported he has completed the field work for the 25% 2016 cyclical work, he will begin to enter the data collected in the assessing system.
Bob Palifka – Capital Reserve Fund
Cooley explained the Board is attempting to gather accurate information with regards to the Capital Reserve Fund in preparation to meeting with the Budget Advisory Committee.

Palifka pointed out the Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Schedule, that is guided by the Capital Reserve Fund, is under the control of the Board.

Adams stated the Fire Chief reported that the replacement schedule for fire engines can be moved out from twenty years to twenty-five years.  Smith noted that requirements may have changed and if the Fire Chief feels twenty-five years is sufficient, he agrees.  Adams said the Fire Chief is requesting a new Capital Reserve Fund for big ticket items that will be explained when the Fire Chief is in attendance
Adams explained the Highway Department would like to switch from a one-ton, which is due for replacement in 2017, to a one and one-half ton vehicle to make plowing and other construction jobs more efficient.

Palifka will update the present Capital Reserve Fund Chart Worksheet to include the new fire truck and any other items the Board would like placed on the chart.

The Board asked if Palifka could attend the next budget work session on November 2nd, Chief Straight and Roger Hadlock will also be asked to attend to discuss the Capital Reserve Fund.

Moderator & Supervisors of the Checklist – Election
With regards to the November 8th election, Pease felt there would be significant volume of voters and new registered voters that will make a longer counting time for ballots.  He asked the Board to assist with counting of the ballots.  The Board agreed.
Items discussed were the flow of traffic, too much visiting in the voting area, having to register new voters a few at a time rather than a crowd and being sure political signs are maned and not just left in the picketing area.

Everyone agreed to park at the Heritage Center during the election as to leave ample space for voters.  Supervisors will speak with ballot clerks to keep visiting at a minimum and Board members will keep an eye on the picketing area and assisting with new registered voters.
Hebb asked the Board to consider increasing the budgeted amount for meals, presently $80 per meal to $100 per meal.

The Board will set up the Niles Room for voting on Monday, November 7th at 5:30 PM.
II.  Old Business

A.  Tax Rate Calculation
Cooley explained the process for setting the tax rate and the Board decides on an amount to offset the tax rate.  

The Board reviewed three tax rate calculation sheets, with a 5%, 8% and 10% retention of the fund balance.

Adams recommended using the 8% retention that would bring the tax rate to $27.36.  Smith agreed with 8% as well.

A motion was made to authorize $354,000 from the fund balance to offset the tax rate and retaining $392,686 of the fund balance making the new tax rate $27.36.  The motion passed.

B. Health Officer
Cooley has spoken with a potential new health officer and hopes to have a decision by the next meeting.

C. Board Reports
Smith reported speaking with the company that performed the building inspection for the Heritage Center and, based on the square footage of the town office, their estimate was $850.  He also spoke with a town resident that is a building inspector and will obtain an estimate for inspecting the town office by the next regular meeting.
Adams cautioned Smith that the inspection is for a municipal building, not a residence.

Adams reported receipt of the proposal for professional services from DuBois & King for the scope of services for the study phase toward reconstruction of the Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook.  Once complete, the phase will go into the engineering study, which 80% of the cost would be reimbursed by the State.

Cooley suggested using the Historical Societies review of historic elements in the area of the bridge to reduce the cost.  Adams stated $3,400 was budgeted for this portion and was unsure how this would be offset with previously gathered information.

A motion was made that the proposal for professional services has met the outline of potential ideas required within the budget and move to accept DuBois & Kings proposal for professional services for $49,100.  The motion passed.

The Board appointed Adams as point person for the bridge project on Archertown Road Bridge over Jacobs Brook.  

Adams reported that discussion at the Upper Valley Ambulance meeting focused on the budget process, staffing concerns, revenue streams with patient transportation and if they want to continue with patient transfers.

Adams reported the Board has accepted an offer on the Roger’s House and entered into a purchase and sale agreement for a purchase price of $263,000.  The closing date would be mid-December if not before.

Cooley reported the Conservation Commission continue to work on the Natural Resource Inventory by collecting stories from residents to personalize the document.
Cooley is going to contact Vickie Davis, Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission, with regards to a proposal of river bank restoration due to erosion to see if it falls under the floodplain permit application process for the Town.

The Board asked Smith to review the floodplain permit application form by comparing it to what other towns charge for the process so Orford can determine a reasonable charge.

Smith will research and report at the next regular meeting.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of October 12, 2016 were approved as amended.

2017 Budget Worksheet Work Session
The Board discussed the 2017 budget worksheet and asked Clifford to calculate the budget with a 1% wage increase.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for personnel issues at 8:49 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:51 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
